
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Moral imperative: ALL students will have an equal opportunity to prepare for college and/or careers with the  

support of highly qualified educators in a learning environment that is resource rich, safe, and welcoming. 
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Standing Committee Meeting of the Whole 

Audit/Budget/Finance 

Curriculum/Program 

Personnel 

Planning/Facilities 

 

June 11, 2024 

5 – 7 P.M. 

ESC Boardroom 

Agenda Items 

Topic Purpose Time 

allotted 

1. Review of Minutes – Modder, Chair 

 April 9, 2024 – Audit/Budget/Finance 

 April 9, 2024 – Curriculum/Program 

 April 9, 2024 – Planning/Facilities 

 April 9, 2024 - Personnel 

 

Review 5 Minutes 

2. Operational Referendum Presentation & 

Discussion– Hamdan 

Sharing 1 Hour & 

50 Minutes 

 

Other Information 

 

Next Meeting:  This is the last meeting for the 24/25 school year. 

 
Please Note: Four or more School Board members may attend the June 11, 2024, Personnel Standing Committee 

Meeting. Section 19.82(2), Wisconsin Statutes, states in part as follows: 

 

If one-half or more of the members of a governmental body are present, the meeting is rebuttably presumed to be for 

the purposes of exercising the responsibilities, authority, power or duties delegated to or vested in the body. 

 

To the extent that four or more members of the School Board attend, the above listed meeting may be rebuttably 

presumed to be a meeting within the meaning of Wisconsin’s open meeting law. Notice is, therefore, given. The 

Board of Education will take no votes. 
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KENOSHA UNIFIED SCHOOL BOARD 
AUDIT/BUDGET/FINANCE MEETING 

John J. Hosmanek Educational Support Center 
Board Room 
April 9, 2024 

MINUTES 
 

A meeting of the Kenosha Unified Audit/Budget/Finance Committee chaired by Ms. Adams was 
called to order at 6:47 p.m. with the following Committee members present: Ms. Adams, Mr. 
Cunningham, Mr. Bigden-Russell, Mr. Frese, and Ms. Zapp. Dr. Weiss and Mr. Hamdan were 
also present. Mr. Battle, Mr. Meadows, Ms. Quinn, Mr. Thomas, Mr. Ydunate, Ms. Okeefe, Ms. 
McLean, Ms. Shelton and Ms. Stevens were absent. 
 
Ms. Adams welcomed committee members. 
 
Review of February 13, 2024 Minutes 
There were no suggested changes made to the minutes. 
 
2024-25 Budget Forecast: 
Mr. Tarik Hamdan, Chief Financial Officer, presented the Budget Forecast for 2024-25 school 
year, including a recap of 2023-24, Early FY 2025-26 Scenario, Projected Revenues and 
Expenses, Budget Simulation Data, and How to Fix a Structural Deficit, including the option to 
ask for a Referendum.  
 
Time was given for questions to be asked.  
 
Ms. Adams encouraged committee members to contact the Committee Chair (Ms. Stevens) or 
the Superintendent to propose topics to be considered for the next meeting. 
 
It was noted that the next meeting would take place on June 11, 2024. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:14 p.m. 

Denise Ewing 
School Board Secretary 

 



KENOSHA UNIFIED SCHOOL BOARD 
 CURRICULUM/PROGRAM MEETING 

John J. Hosmanek Educational Support Center 
Board Room 
April 9, 2024 

MINUTES 
 

A meeting of the Kenosha Unified Curriculum/Program Committee, chaired by Mrs. Modder, was 
called to order at 7:19 p.m. with the following committee members present: Mrs. Modder, Ms. 
Adams, Ms. Cullen, Ms. Krajacic, Ms. Landry, Mr. Lawler, and Mr. Roochnik. Dr. Weiss, Mrs. 
Housaman, Mr. Keckler, Mr. Neu, and Mr. Haithcock were also present. Mr. Price, Mrs. Kim, and 
Ms. Perri were excused.  Ms. Langley, Ms. Chance, and Ms. Mendoza were absent. 
 
Mrs. Modder welcomed committee members. 
 
Review of February 13, 2024 Minutes 
There were no suggested changes made to the minutes.  
 
Policy 6424 – Title I Programming  
Mr. Bill Haithcock, Chief of School Leadership, introduced Mr. Rob Neu, Director of Title 
Programs, who presented the new Policy 6424 – Title I Programming. 
  
Time was given for questions to be asked, including clarifying some of the verbiage used. 
 
Recess Discussion  
Dr. Weiss recognized Ms. Shelly Krajacic for her recent induction into the National Teachers Hall 
of Fame. 
 
Dr. Weiss then began the Recess presentation, including State Statute/ Legislative Information, 
Related KUSD Board Policies, School Hour Breakdowns, Instructional Model, Movement-based 
classroom examples, Rationale, Expansion of Recess Costs for Elementary and Secondary, 
including Busing, and the Administration’s Recommendation to not extend recess time.  
 
Time was given for questions and discussion around various points of the presentation. 
 
It was noted that the next meeting would take place on June 11, 2024. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
 

Denise Ewing 
School Board Secretary 



KENOSHA UNIFIED SCHOOL BOARD 
 PERSONNEL MEETING 

John J. Hosmanek Educational Support Center 
Board Room 
April 9, 2024 

MINUTES 
 

A meeting of the Kenosha Unified Personnel Committee chaired by Mrs. Modder was called to 
order at 5:55 p.m. with the following committee members present: Mrs. Modder, Ms. Adams, Mr. 
Bryan, Ms. Kempinen, Ms. Banda-Hernandez, Ms. Conran, Ms. Kretchmer, Mr. Klemack, Mr. 
Westhoff, and Dr. Kavenik. Dr. Weiss, Mr. Neir, and Ms. Steiner were also present. Mr. Price and 
Ms. Dickerson were excused. Mr. Meadows, Ms. Schmaling, and Ms. Garnero were absent. 
 
Mrs. Modder welcomed committee members. 
 
Review of February 13, 2024 Minutes 
Requested corrections to the minutes were noted and made by the Board Secretary. 
 
Alternative Certification Pathways 
Mr. Kevin Neir, Chief Human Resources Officer, introduced Ms. Christine Steiner, Human 
Resources Recruitment and Retention Coordinator. Ms. Steiner presented the Alternative 
Certification Pathways Powerpoint, including Current Hiring Situation (with breakdowns by race, 
gender, type of new hires), Career Fairs, Barriers to Hiring, “Grow Your Own” Educators Rising 
Program, Traditional Licensing Pathway, Apprenticeships, Edgewood College Partnership, CESA 
1 Licensing, Senate Bill 608, and FORT Alternative Assessment.  
 
Questions were taken throughout the presentation and discussion continued about Act 20, DPI 
Licensing, teacher pipeline, lack of candidates, 608 & 640, FORT biases, prep time, keeping 
veteran teachers, violations of federal and state laws, SPED and federally mandated laws, 
closing schools and class sizes. 
 
Mrs. Modder encouraged committee members to contact the Committee Chair (Dr. Price) or the 
Superintendent to propose topics to be considered for the next meeting. 
 
It was noted that the next meeting would take place on June 11, 2024. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 6:43 p.m. 

 
Denise Ewing 
School Board Secretary 



KENOSHA UNIFIED SCHOOL BOARD 
PLANNING/FACILITIES MEETING 

John J. Hosmanek Educational Support Center 
Board Room 
April 9, 2024 

MINUTES 
 

A meeting of the Kenosha Unified Planning/Facilities Committee chaired by Mrs. Modder was 
called to order at 5:00 p.m. with the following committee members present: Mrs. Modder, Mr. 
Barry, Ms. Gallo, and Dr. Moon. Dr. Weiss and Mr. Finnemore were also present. Mr. Coulson 
and Ms. Pelto were excused. Ms. Adams arrived at 5:10 p.m. Mr. Pokorny, Ms. Werve, Mr. 
Battle, Ms. Schmaling, Mr. Mason, and Ms. Gluzerman were absent.  
 
Mrs. Modder welcomed committee members. 
 
Review of February 13, 2024 Minutes 
There were no suggested changes made to the minutes. 
 
2024 Rightsizing Related Logistics Update 
Mr. Patrick Finnemore, Director of Facilities, presented the Rightsizing Logistics update with 
topics including Executive Summary, Major Projects, New Washington Middle School (Changes 
to EBSOLA Building), Vernon Conversion Project, Other Miscellaneous Projects, Types of 
Moves, Schedule of Changes and Moves, Conceptual Big Picture Schedule, Other Logistics, and 
Labels. He also discussed LakeView Tech Academy moving to their new building. 
 
Time was given for questions to be asked.  
 
Ms. Adams encouraged committee members to contact the Committee Chair or the 
Superintendent to propose topics to be considered for the next meeting. 
 
It was noted that the next meeting would take place on June 11, 2024. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 5:49 p.m. 
 

Denise Ewing 
School Board Secretary 



 

 
 

Standing Committee Meeting 

Personnel 

 

June 11, 2024 

7 – 8 P.M. 

ESC Boardroom 

Agenda Items 

Topic Purpose Time 

allotted 

1. Policy 4227 – Staff-Student Relationships 

and Professional Boundaries – Neir 

 

Sharing 1 Hour 

 

Other Information 

 

Next Meeting:  This is the last meeting for the 24/25 school year. 

 
Please Note: Four or more School Board members may attend the June 11, 2024, Personnel Standing Committee 

Meeting. Section 19.82(2), Wisconsin Statutes, states in part as follows: 

 

If one-half or more of the members of a governmental body are present, the meeting is rebuttably presumed to be for 

the purposes of exercising the responsibilities, authority, power or duties delegated to or vested in the body. 

 

To the extent that four or more members of the School Board attend, the above listed meeting may be rebuttably 

presumed to be a meeting within the meaning of Wisconsin’s open meeting law. Notice is, therefore, given. The 

Board of Education will take no votes. 
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POLICY 4227  

STAFF-STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS AND PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES 

District staff members have an obligation to promote the health, safety, and well-being of students 

by establishing and maintaining role-appropriate communicative, physical, emotional, and social 

boundaries in their interactions and relationships with students. Maintaining appropriate 

boundaries promotes (1) structure, safety, security, and predictability in an educational  

environment; (2) consistency in students’ understanding of staff members’ roles and 

responsibilities; and (3) appropriate objectivity in each staff member’s performance of their 

District-authorized role(s). 

The District’s expectation is that a staff member’s interactions with students will be grounded in 

the staff member’s District-authorized role and remain consistent with the scope of the staff 

member’s assigned duties and responsibilities. The District recognizes that the vast majority of 

staff members maintain appropriate relationships and boundaries in their own interactions with 

students.  However, one purpose for identifying rules, guidelines, and standards in written policy 

is to assist such staff in identifying potentially inappropriate conduct by others that should be 

reported for further investigation or supervisory follow-up. 

It is not practical to establish an exhaustive list of rules that expressly define appropriate and 

inappropriate conduct in all situations. Staff-student relationships may become inappropriate 

depending on, for example, the frequency, timing, or location of any meetings, activities, or 

communications between the staff member and a student, and/or due to the specific nature, 

purpose, or subject matter of any meetings, activities, communications, or other conduct.  The 

consent or purported consent of the student and/or their parent or guardian does not alone 

determine whether a staff member has maintained appropriate boundaries.  

If no law, rule, or directive supplies a rule of conduct in a particular situation, District staff are 

expected to exercise sound and context-sensitive judgment and, as needed, seek input and guidance 

from a supervisor. The following are examples of conduct that constitute an inappropriate staff-

student relationship and/or a failure to maintain appropriate staff-student boundaries: 

1.      No staff member may engage in a relationship, interaction, or communication with a 

student that is sexual or romantic in nature. This includes, but is not limited to: dating, making 

sexual or romantic advances toward a student, accepting or encouraging any sexual or 

romantic advance initiated by a student, having sexual contact with a student, or 

communicating with a student using sexual innuendo or in a sexually-explicit or sexually-

suggestive manner.   

2.      No staff member may engage in grooming behaviors with any student. In this context, 

grooming is defined as any conduct or communication that fosters, exploits, or is intended to 

gauge a student’s vulnerability or willingness to engage in inappropriate behavior. Grooming 

may involve a course of repeated or escalating conduct that normalizes inappropriate conduct 

from a student’s perspective or otherwise desensitizes a student to inappropriate behaviors.  



____________________________________________________________________________ 

Kenosha Unified School District               School Board Policies 

Kenosha, Wisconsin                                                                    Rules and Regulations 

 

 

POLICY 4227  

STAFF-STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS AND PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES 

PAGE 2 

Grooming often involves but is not limited exclusively to sexual contexts. Examples of conduct 

that can constitute grooming include: 

a.       Singling out a student for inordinate and inappropriate special attention, which 

may include exchanging special gifts, arranging to meet or communicate at 

inappropriate times or locations or without a sufficient school-related purpose, or 

making sexually-suggestive or otherwise inappropriate comments about the student’s 

body or appearance. 

b.      Engaging in expressly or implicitly sexualized communication, including 

exchanging information about a student’s or an adult’s sexual experiences or 

communicating other sexual content or sexual subject matter. 

c.       Stating or agreeing that any inappropriate conduct or communications between 

the staff member and a student will be secrets or confidences that should not be shared 

or disclosed to others. 

d.      Using threats, bribery, fear, intimidation, harassment, embarrassment, or guilt to 

encourage secrecy in the relationship or to facilitate the start or continuation of 

inappropriate conduct or an inappropriate relationship. 

3.      No staff member may engage in any activity, conduct, or communication that constitutes, 

encourages, or invites either unlawful conduct or conduct that would unreasonably endanger 

the safety or well-being of any person.  

The following expectations are necessarily context-sensitive and require staff members to 

reasonably exercise judgment and discretion in particular circumstances in order to maintain 

appropriate boundaries with students:  

1.      Staff shall not engage with students in inappropriately peer-like social relationships via 

activities or communications that reasonably may compromise the staff member’s ability to 

perform their District role, including their ability to serve as an effective and objective adult 

authority figure.   

2.      Staff shall not foster, encourage, or maintain relationships with students in which there 

is an inappropriate level of communicative, interpersonal, or emotional intimacy that 

reasonably may compromise the staff member’s ability to perform their District role, 

including their ability to serve as an effective and objective adult authority figure, even though 

there may be no sexual or romantic aspect to the relationship.   

 



____________________________________________________________________________ 

Kenosha Unified School District               School Board Policies 

Kenosha, Wisconsin                                                                    Rules and Regulations 

 

 

POLICY 4227  

STAFF-STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS AND PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES 

PAGE 3 

3.      Staff shall appropriately limit their physical contact with students. For example, staff are 

expected  to  avoid  physical  contact  with  students  that, taken  in  context,  a reasonable 

person  

would be likely to perceive as suggestive of romantic/sexual interest or involvement, or as 

inappropriately familiar or intimate.   

If a staff member identifies a situation that could potentially be perceived as a failure to maintain 

appropriate boundaries with one or more students, but believes that the activity, communication, 

or conduct would, in fact, be appropriate under the specific circumstances, the appropriate course 

of action is for the staff member to obtain advance permission from a supervising administrator 

and, when practical, advance parental consent.   

If a District staff member is approached by a student with or otherwise learns of a possible student 

problem or concern that is outside of the District staff member’s scope of responsibility, the staff 

member is expected to refer the matter to or connect the student with the appropriate District 

resource(s).  If the staff member is uncertain which District resource(s) would be appropriate in 

the situation, the staff member should contact the Chief of School Leadership or Chief of Human 

Resources, who serve as the Title IX Coordinators for the District. 

Limitations on the Scope and Application of this Policy  

This policy and any rules or guidelines developed under this policy shall not be construed or 

applied in a manner that would impede a staff member’s ability to: 

1.      Reasonably perform their District-authorized role and responsibilities, provided that 

their communications and conduct remain grounded in legitimate educational purposes and 

sound professional practice.  Depending substantially on the staff member’s specific District-

authorized role(s), legitimate educational purposes may include matters that relate to 

academics, extracurricular activities, counseling, advising, health and medical matters, social 

services, or operational services (e.g., transportation or food service).  

2.      Reasonably respond to circumstances that suggest that there is an imminent threat to the 

health, safety, or property of any person.  If a staff member relies on this exception to engage 

in communication or interaction with a student that may otherwise be inappropriate (e.g., due 

to the time, location, method, or subject matter), the staff member is expected to promptly 

report the relevant circumstances to their supervisor, Chief School Leadership, or Chief of  

Human Resources. 

 

 



____________________________________________________________________________ 

Kenosha Unified School District               School Board Policies 

Kenosha, Wisconsin                                                                    Rules and Regulations 

 

 

POLICY 4227  

STAFF-STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS AND PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES 

PAGE 4 

Application of this Policy to Non-District Relationships  

In establishing this policy and the expectations identified herein, the District recognizes that, in 

some situations, staff members will have non-District relationships with and non-District social 

connections to certain students such that certain activities, communications, and other conduct that 

may be inappropriate in the absence of such non-District relationships are, in fact, appropriate. 

This includes students  to whom a staff member is related, as well as other situations in which the 

staff member has a reasonable basis for the relationship and its attendant activities, 

communications, and other conduct that is independent of  the staff member’s District role (e.g. 

staff member’s immediate family or emergency contacts). Except as provided in the next 

paragraph, this policy and any rules or guidelines adopted under this policy are not intended and 

shall not be applied to limit or constrain conduct, activities, or communications that are based on 

such legitimate non-District relationships.   

A District staff member who engages in activities, communications, or other conduct under the 

“non-District relationship” exception identified in the previous paragraph does so with the 

limitation that where there is a sufficient nexus between such conduct and the staff member’s 

District role and responsibilities, the District may impose lawful consequences for and issue lawful 

directives relating to conduct that is inappropriate or that impairs the staff member’s ability to be 

effective in their District role. This same limitation applies to conduct that occurs off duty or 

outside the scope of the staff member’s District role. 

Reporting Inappropriate Conduct   

All District staff are required to promptly report any known or reasonably suspected violation of 

this policy to Chief of School Leadership or Chief of Human Resources. The obligation to report 

based on reasonable suspicion applies to incidents and circumstances that are known by the staff 

member and that a reasonable person in the staff member’s role would identify as a probable 

violation of this policy. The District will not impose consequences against a staff member who 

reasonably and in good faith determines that a specific situation does not rise to the level of 

reportable conduct. Staff members are further encouraged to contact the Chief of School 

Leadership or Chief of Human Resources any time that they have questions or concerns about the 

scope and possible application of this policy or any rules or guidelines adopted under this policy. 

The District encourages all other persons, including students, parents, or other community 

members, to also submit any reports, complaints, or concerns regarding possible violations of this 

policy to the Chief of Human Resources. 

The District will not retaliate against or, to the extent within the District’s reasonable control, 

tolerate any harassment or retaliation by others against a person for making a good-faith report or 

for cooperating in any investigation commenced under this policy. 
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To the extent applicable to the staff member’s position and to the facts of a specific situation, 

District  staff  also  remain  responsible  for  adhering  to  any mandatory reporting  requirements 

established under state or federal law (e.g., reports of child abuse and neglect, threats of school 

violence, educator misconduct, etc.) or under District policy. 

Consequences for Policy Violations   

District staff who violate this policy or any rules or directives that the District issues in furtherance 

of this policy may be subject to discipline or other consequences, up to and including  termination 

of  their  District  role(s)  (e.g., employee,volunteer, etc.).  The District may also report the 

circumstances relating to certain policy violations to law enforcement and other applicable 

authorities.   

Definitions 

1.      As used in this policy,  “District staff” (or “staff” or “staff member”) includes all full-

time, part-time, and substitute District employees, including as examples teachers, pupil 

services staff, student health/medical staff, administrators, supervisors, support staff, activity 

directors, coaches, and athletic trainers. For purposes of this policy, “District staff” also 

includes District-authorized student teachers; District-authorized interns and practicum or 

fieldwork students; and District-authorized adult volunteers who are serving in a role that 

would otherwise be filled by a District employee (e.g., a volunteer coach) or that involves 

significant responsibility for the independent supervision of one or more students. “District 

staff” under this policy also includes independent contractors and employees of contracted 

service providers. 

2.      As used in this policy, the term “District students” (or “student” or “students”) includes 

all pupils currently enrolled in any District school, including part-time students and students 

who are age 18 or older, and also includes any individual of school-age who is participating 

in any District-sponsored class, program, or activity that is offered for children and other 

school-age youth. 

Dissemination of Policy Information  

The District will provide information about this policy to District staff via the District’s Employee 

Handbook and to staff, students and parents/guardians by posting of the policy on the District’s 

website.   
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LEGAL REF:  Wisconsin Statutes  

   Section 118.22 Non-renewal of teacher contract 

    Section 115.31 Staff misconduct reporting requirement 

   Section 48.981(2) Abused or Neglected Children - Persons Required to Report 

   2023 Wisconsin Act 200 

 

CROSS REF:  Policy 1720  Complaints about School Personnel 

  Policy 4110 Equal Employment Opportunity and Affirmative Action  

  Policy 4200 General Personnel Policies 

  Policy 4223 Staff Misconduct Reporting 

  Policy 4224 Employee Code of Conduct 

  Policy 4226 Staff Technology Acceptable Use of Technology 

  Policy 4270 General Employee Complaint Procedure 

  Policy 4362 Employee Discipline 

  Policy 6470 Student Records 

  Policy 5110.1 Student Equal Opportunity, Non-Discrimination and  

                         Anti-Harassment in Education 

  Policy 5111 Bullying 

             Employee Handbook 

  

AFFIRMED:  June 25, 2024 

REVISED:    

 

   

https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2023/related/acts/200
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STAFF-STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS AND PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES 

Electronic Communications Between Staff and Students 

General Standards and Purpose 

As set forth in School Board Policy 4227, the District expects each staff member to conduct 

themselves in a manner that promotes the health, safety, and wellbeing of students and to establish 

and maintain role-appropriate boundaries with students. These general obligations should inform 

the staff member’s choices and actions in communicating with students. The District expects staff 

to communicate with students at appropriate times, using appropriate means of communication, 

and in an appropriate manner that gives due consideration to the staff member’s District role and 

responsibilities.  Staff communications with students, or about students, should be respectful and 

should not undermine the staff member’s ability to be effective in their role(s). 

In furtherance of School Board Policy 4227 and its guidelines and standards, the District has 

established this Administrative Rule to provide further guidelines regarding the expectation that 

District staff will maintain appropriate boundaries of time, place, method, content, and role when 

using electronic communications. 

As used in this Administrative Rule, “electronic communication” means a communication 

transmitted by means of any electronic or digital device or media, including as examples text 

messaging, instant messaging, email, blogs, chat rooms, group messaging applications, video 

sharing, social media networks and applications, voice calls, and communications transmitted via 

the Internet or via an electronic, cellular, or computer network. 

Appropriate Means of Communication 

Unless otherwise expressly permitted by Board Policy or this Rule, District staff may only engage 

in electronic communication with students using a District-provided or otherwise District-

approved means of electronic communication (e.g., a District-approved social media account, a 

District-provided online learning platform, or a District-provided email account). The District will 

establish and maintain a list of District-approved means of electronic communications. The 

expectation that staff members will use a District-approved means of electronic communication 

shall not be interpreted or applied in a manner that would restrict common and practical activities 

in school-related settings that, by their nature, already have a high degree of accessibility/visibility, 

such as using a microphone or sound system to communicate to a group. 

Upon request, the Chief Information Officer may approve communication that is not District-

provided or otherwise on the District-approved list. Such approval may be limited to a specific or 

temporary purpose or time period. 

District staff are prohibited from communicating electronically with students using a personal (i.e., 

non-District) email, text  messaging, or social media account unless (1) circumstances are present  
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that suggest that there is an imminent threat to the health, safety, or property of any person and the 

staff member promptly communicates their reliance on this exception to the school principal or to 

another appropriate administrator; or (2) the Chief Information Officer has granted written 

approval for such communication for a limited purpose.  For purposes of this paragraph, prohibited 

communication includes using a staff member’s personal account to “friend” or “follow” a 

student’s social media account(s) or to accept a similar request from a student. 

If a District staff member receives an unsolicited electronic communication from a student that 

was sent to a personal account, the staff member should not reply to the student using the personal 

account unless authorized to do so by an appropriate administrator or supervisor or unless exigent 

circumstances are present that suggest that there is an imminent threat to the health, safety, or 

property of any person. 

If a District staff member receives any electronic communication from a student that a reasonable 

person would perceive as crossing appropriate staff-student boundaries or as being otherwise 

inappropriate, or if the staff member has relied on the exception for exigent circumstances to 

communicate with a student using a personal account, the staff member shall report the contact to 

the school principal or to another appropriate administrator as soon as possible. If necessary, an 

administrator will advise the staff member on the means and content of an appropriate response or 

follow-up, which may include: 

1.      A parent contact; 

2.    A statement that the student’s communication to the staff member was inappropriate or 

addressed matters that are outside the boundaries of the staff member’s responsibilities; 

3.      A statement that the student is expected to refrain from initiating similar communications 

in the future;  

4.      Identification of appropriate means and content of communication that the student should 

use to contact the staff member moving forward. 

District staff may not initiate a communication with any student using a form of electronic 

communication that does not enable the staff member to retain a record of the communication 

(e.g., Snapchat) unless: (1) the particular form or means of electronic communication has been 

provided or approved by the District (e.g., certain online learning platforms); (2) the staff member 

is communicating with a student via voice call at an appropriate time and when doing so is 

reasonably expected or necessary in the normal course of the performance of the staff member’s 

District role and responsibilities; or (3) exigent circumstances are present that suggest that  there  

is  an  imminent  threat  to  the  health,  safety, or  property of any person and the staff  
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member promptly communicates their reliance on this exception to the school principal or to 

another appropriate administrator. 

To the extent permitted by law, the District may ask or direct a staff member to provide the District 

with records of electronic communications with students that have a reasonable nexus to the staff 

member’s District role and to the District’s legitimate interests in student health and safety and/or 

in enforcing policies, rules, and expectations.  A refusal to reasonably comply with such a directive 

may, in appropriate circumstances, constitute a basis for adverse consequences.  

Except as authorized by the District, District staff may not delete or destroy any record of an 

electronic communication with a student that was sent or received in connection with the staff 

member’s District-authorized role. If any such electronic communication with a student occurs 

outside of a District-provided system, application, or account, the staff member should, to the 

extent feasible and consistent with student record confidentiality, forward a complete electronic 

copy of the relevant record to a District-controlled system, application, or account.  If forwarding 

a copy of any such record is not feasible, then, prior to deleting any such record, the staff member 

is expected to seek additional direction from the Chief Information Officer appropriate retention 

of the record.    

Appropriate Content of Communications 

District staff are expected to limit the content of their electronic communications with students to 

matters that maintain role-appropriate boundaries and role-appropriate relationships.  Examples of 

communicative content and conduct that constitute a failure to maintain appropriate staff-student 

relationships and appropriate staff-student boundaries include the following: 

1.      Violations of the guidelines, rules, and directives established in School Board Policy 

4227.  Among other prohibited conduct, the policy prohibits staff-student communications 

that are sexual or romantic in nature; that groom a student to explore or engage in 

inappropriate behavior; or that constitute, encourage, or invite any unlawful conduct or any 

conduct that would unreasonably endanger the safety or well-being of any person.  The policy 

further prohibits staff members from communicating with students in a manner that, taken in 

context, engages students in an inappropriately peer-like social relationship or at an 

inappropriate level of interpersonal or emotional intimacy.  

2.      Communication that reasonably causes a student to feel terrorized, threatened, frightened, 

or harassed; 

3.      Communication that encourages or invites a staff-student interaction at an inappropriate 

time or in an inappropriate setting. 
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4.      Communication with a student that the staff member seeks to treat as inappropriately 

secretive and not to be disclosed to third parties who would have a legitimate interest in the 

communication (e.g., supervisory District personnel, parents, etc.).  

A staff member’s electronic communications with District students should arise from legitimate 

educational purposes that reasonably relate to the staff member’s District-assigned role(s) and 

responsibilities.  Such communications shall not violate any School Board policies.  

The following restrictions apply to a staff member’s communication of information that is 

personally-identifiable to any student, whether or not the student’s name is used: 

1.      District Staff are required to avoid violating student record confidentiality laws and the 

District’s student records policies in the content of their communications.  

 2.      In any manner arising from or related to their District-authorized role(s), District staff 

shall not post, send, or share student photos or any personally-identifiable student record 

information using a personal social media account, a personal text messaging application, or 

a personal email account, unless (i.) authorized by a supervising administrator; or (ii.) 

necessitated by an emergency situation that is promptly reported to the school principal or to 

another appropriate administrator.  

Application of this Administrative Rule to Non-District Relationships 

Except as provided in the next paragraph, this Administrative Rule—including the stated 

restrictions on the appropriate means and content of electronic communications with students—is 

not intended, and shall not be applied, to limit or constrain communications that are based on 

legitimate non-District relationships where the staff member has a reasonable basis for the 

communication that is independent of the staff member’s District role.  

A District staff member who communicates with or about a District student under the “non-District 

relationship” exception identified in the previous paragraph does so with the limitation that where 

there is a sufficient nexus between such conduct and the staff member’s District  role  and  

responsibilities,  the District  may  impose  lawful consequences  for and issue lawful directives 

relating to conduct that is inappropriate or that impairs the staff member’s ability to be effective 

in their District role. 

Reports, Complaints, and Concerns 

All District staff are required to promptly report any known or reasonably suspected violations of 

this Administrative Rule to the  Chief of School Leadership or Chief of Human Resources 

whenever  the conduct  in question involves potentially unlawful conduct; a potential violation of  
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School Board policy; a plausible danger to the health, safety, or well-being of any person, or a 

plausible failure by a staff member to maintain role-appropriate boundaries with a student.  

To the extent applicable to the staff member’s position and to the facts of a specific situation, 

District staff also remain responsible for adhering to any mandatory reporting requirements 

established under state or federal law (e.g. reports of child abuse and neglect, threats of school 

violence, educator misconduct, etc.) or under District policy.   

Any person may submit a report, complaint, or concern relating to a staff member’s 

communications with or about a student to the Chief of School Leadership or the Chief of Human 

Resources.  

If a student or any minor student’s parent or guardian submits a request to modify or limit future 

electronic communications between District staff and the student, the District will evaluate the 

request, investigate the matter as needed, and formulate a response.  The District’s response may 

include directives that limit prospective electronic communications between the student and one 

or more staff members. 

Additional Guidelines and Considerations for Staff Relating to Electronic Communications 

1.      District staff are expected to be reasonably aware of the privacy settings and privacy 

policies that apply to their personal accounts.  Although not required to do so, District staff 

are encouraged to consider limiting or blocking public access to their personal social media 

accounts so that students do not have direct access to the staff member’s personal content.  

 2.      District staff are expected to keep in mind at all times that, despite any privacy settings 

or similar protections, information that is communicated electronically can still unexpectedly 

be accessed by or otherwise made available to District students and/or reported to District 

officials. 

3.      Before staff members post information within a social media application or send any 

other electronic communication, they are encouraged to ask themselves whether they would 

be comfortable  if  someone  else  decided  to  publicize or send the information to a student, 

parent, District official, or member of the news media.  Staff are ultimately responsible and 

accountable for their own communications. 

4.      If a staff member determines that he/she has a need to contact or communicate with a 

District student for a District-related purpose at an unusual time (e.g., during off-duty hours), 

the staff member should consider whether it may be beneficial to use an approach that 

mitigates any appearance of impropriety, such as initiating the contact through the student’s 

parent or guardian, copying  a parent  or guardian on  the communication, copying a District  
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supervisor on the communication, or using settings such as a delayed sending.  Choosing an 

appropriate means for any such communication is another relevant consideration.   
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